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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
October 9, 2012
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Caleb Keckler.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons. 

Guests Present:  Lynda Miller, Bob Kindle, Stanley & Doris Wright, Sonny Williams, Roberta Lyle, Larry Spangler, Roberta Anderson with The News-Gazette,  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust, STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin, Glasgow Town Sgt. Aaron Britton.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:  

Bob Kindle – Mr. Kindle presented a proposal to Council to consider regarding ways to get Glasgow citizens involved in local government.
Stanley Wright – Mr. Wright stated Frank’s Pizza from Lexington will be coming to Glasgow.  Mr. Wright stated he signed a 2-year contract with the option to buy.  Mr. Wright stated the restaurant should be open in 4-6 weeks.

Review of Minutes:
Regular meeting 9/11/2012.  No comments.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve minutes.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
Councilor Ruby Clark asked what the 2nd quarter operation fee to VA Dept. of Health was for.  Mr. Spitzer stated it is an annual waterworks operation fee.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
No reports.
Police Activity Report:

Sgt. Britton told Council they have a copy of his monthly report in their packet.  Sgt. Britton stated he had been called out several times for loud music after midnight.  Sgt. Britton stated he would like Council to revisit the noise ordinance and change the wording from “decibels” to “distance”.
Sgt. Britton stated he had been approached by a citizen concerned over the well-being of young children in Glasgow.  Sgt. Britton stated they will have a monthly activity (No Parents Allowed)at the Community Center to speak to the youth, giving them a chance to speak freely about concerns they may have.  Sgt. Britton stated he will start this in mid-November.
Sgt. Britton stated he is a certified expert witness, and to keep his certification for child abuse and sexual offense, he would like to attend classes in Norfolk December 3-5, 2012.  Sgt. Britton stated the classes are free and the only expenses would be meals and hotel room.

Old Business:
A.  Well Site – Town Manager Spitzer stated the well site on Shawnee Street has been approved, and the next step will be getting a contract for the land with Mr. Locher.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he has already spoken with Mr. Locher and he is willing to sell to the Town.  Mr. Simons stated Council would have to do a Public Hearing after the contract is signed.  Mr. Simons stated he would recommend making the contract contingent on Council’s approval and finding water on the site.  Council stated they would like to ask Mr. Locher if drilling could begin while the contract is being worked on.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Ruby Clark to go forward with the contract process with Mr. Locher, making the contract contingent on finding water, and to have permission from Mr. Locher to begin drilling within 30-60 days.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

B.  Storm Update – Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town has received $35,000 from the insurance company and will receive the rest when the project is finished.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town has three (3) quotes, with Hawkins being the lowest.  Mr. Spitzer stated if Council goes with Mr. Hawkins, he would like to deduct from his quote what he owes the Town in delinquent personal property taxes.  Mr. Spitzer stated the roof will be an aluminum sheet metal roof like on the Dollar General store.  Mr. Spitzer stated Dave Brooks was the only quote @ $13,000 received for the lights at the ball field and the concession stand.  Mr. Spitzer stated VML accepted his quote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to go with the quote from Josh Hawkins to repair the shop roof.

Carried 4-1 voice vote, with Caleb Keckler the dissenting vote.

Council asked if the aluminum roof had to be painted.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated galvanized has to be painted, aluminum does not.  Council stated they had wanted to include in the motion that Mr. Hawkins must deduct from his quote what he owes the Town in delinquent personal property taxes.  Town Attorney Simons stated Council could approve his bid subject to deducting his taxes from his bid.

Council amended the previous motion.

Motion by Caleb Keckler and Seconded by Monica Dock to accept Mr. Hawkins bid to replace the roof on the Town shop contingent on him paying his delinquent taxes.

Carried unanimous raising of right hand.

C.  CSX – Town Manager Spitzer stated he had made a few changes to the agreement to include picnic tables, some walking trails as long as they do not go near the railroad tracks, and a kayak launch.  Mr. Spitzer stated Coastal Canoeists will help with the kayak launch.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had applied for a grant from VDGIF for the kayak launch and the walking trails.  Mr. Spitzer stated he has been keeping Sam Crickenberger with Rockbridge County, and Jean Clark with the Tourism Board, informed of the progress.  
D. Stanley Wright – Town Attorney Simons stated Mr. Wright had asked for a Public Hearing (regarding his use of the Town’s road going to his property on Blue Ridge Road), and he did not get it in the paper to advertise it.  Mr. Simons stated the Town could give him a license/permission to use the road until a Public Hearing is held.
Motion by Caleb Keckler and Seconded by Mike Turner to give Mr. Wright to use the Town’s road to get to his property on Blue Ridge Road until a Public Hearing is held.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

New Business:
A.  Abandoned Vehicles – Town Manager Spitzer stated 31 letters have been sent to owners of abandoned/inoperable vehicles, along with a copy of the Town ordinance, giving them until October 26 or the vehicle(s) will be towed.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked about out-of-state cars.  Sgt. Britton stated he has spoken to owner(s) and they have 90 days from when he talked to them or he will get a summons.  Sgt. Britton stated an exception is active military.  Mr. Spitzer stated if the vehicle has license, decal, insurance and is not running, it is not inoperable and can be covered with a manufactured car cover, put in an enclosed building or behind a fence.

B.  Rural Development Contract – Town Manager Spitzer stated Hurt & Proffitt needs to have a contract signed stating they are the Town’s engineer so the Town can get the money from Rural Development.  Mr. Spitzer stated this is a formality required by Rural Development.  
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Monica Dock to sign a contract for Rural Development stating Hurt & Proffitt is the Town’s engineer.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

C. Real Estate and Personal Property Taxes – Town Manager Spitzer stated tax tickets will go out this week and will be due by December 5th.  Mr. Spitzer stated an ad will be put in the newspaper closer to the deadline.  Mr. Spitzer stated the cost is approximately $65 per week.

D. Jeff Rankin – STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated he would like Council to go ahead with the repairs to the oxidation ditches before the prices go up.  Mr. Rankin stated a surge protector had been recommended, but he does not have a price yet.  Mr. Rankin stated Council had originally budgeted $100,00 for this.

Mr. Rankin stated he would like Council to look at revamping the pump station.  Mr. Rankin stated he would Hurt & Proffitt to come in and give a $ amount for what would be needed for this.  Councilor Monica Dock stated Council had decided that while Hurt & Proffit is under contract to utilize them to get a quote for repairing everything.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser for Hurt & Proffitt to give the Town a price for updating the influent pump station.
Carried by unanimous voice vote.

E.  Christmas Parade – Town Manager Spitzer stated he had a letter from Larry Spangler and the First Aid for permission to hold the Christmas parade on Sunday, December 9th and to shut down some roads.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner for the First Aid to hold the Glasgow Christmas Parade on Sunday, December 9th and to shut some roads.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Spangler stated new ideas are needed to add participation, and there is not a theme for the parade yet.

F.  Rockbridge Area Conservation Council – Town Manager Spitzer stated Glasgow and Buena Vista will be recognized by the RAC Council at the Rockbridge Winery on October 21st for being designated as Appalachian Trail Communities.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town will receive a plaque.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to pay for lodging and travel for Sgt. Britton’s class in Norfolk December 3-5, 2012.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Additional Items:

Councilor Ruby Clark asked how Chris Flint is.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he will be out for approximately six (6) weeks, after that light duty and he will send him to the STP.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to go into Executive Session.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock that Council only discussed what went into Executive Session for.

Carried by unanimous raising of right hand.

Meeting adjourned.
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